Aurora Village Board
Aurora, New York 13026

Minutes
Regular Monthly Meeting 

May 19, 2010

Present – Mayor Bonnie Bennett, Trustees Janet Murphy, George Farenthold, Lili MacCormick and Marie Taylor.

Also Present – Village Clerk Dee Nance, Treasurer Deborah Brooks, and Code Enforcement Officer Mick Piechuta.

Members of the Public – David Brooks and Roy Potter.

Regular Monthly Meeting

Mayor Bennett called the regular monthly meeting to order at 7:02 PM, and asked the board how they felt about reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor Bennett stated that although she was willing to open trustee meetings with a recitation of the Pledge of Allegiance, she was uncomfortable forcing people to recite it.  She has been thinking about patriotism and believes that not everyone is comfortable reciting the pledge, and those who do not like to recite the pledge are no less patriotic than those who do.  Discussion ensued and the board concluded that they were more comfortable leaving it on the agenda.  Mayor Bennett led those present in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.  

Trustee Farenthold reminded those present that he is married to Lisa Marsh Ryerson, President of Wells College.

Mayor Bennett asked for approval of the April 21, 2010 regular and annual meeting minutes.  After correction of a typo, a motion of acceptance was made by Trustee MacCormick; seconded by Trustee Farenthold.  Motion carried 5:0.
Announcements – Mayor Bennett read aloud a letter from Laura Holland critical of Clerk Nance.  Discussion was brief.  Mayor Bennett offered to send a letter to Ms. Holland acknowledging receipt of the letter.

Mayor Bennett announced that Jacci Farlow no longer wishes to continue as the Village Webmaster due to her involvement with the Aurora Arts and Design Center.  Mayor Bennett would like to hire a professional web designer to redesign the village website.  She has discussed the job with Matt Haenlin, a former Auroran and now a Boston-based web designer.  He is interested in accepting the work.  Trustee Farenthold shared information he gathered at the recent NYCOM conference on “cloud computing”.

Clerk Nance reported on a recent meeting with Tee-Ann Hunter.  Ms. Hunter has provided the village office with a free copy of municipal database software she designed while employed for the city of Ithaca.  Clerk Nance expressed an interest in hiring Tee-Ann to assist with records management work over the summer.

Clerk Nance reported on recent purchases, which included four trash cans for the village, a storage locker for cleaning supplies and new office telephones.

Visitor Recognition – Roy Potter said that he was interested in a progress update on the south end water main extension project.  Treasurer Deborah Brooks replied that DOT crews are working on the bridge right now.  Extension of the water pipes would be the last phase of the project.

Treasurer’s Report – Ms. Brooks presented a report for the month of April.  She stated that we are doing fairly well despite a drop in sales tax revenues this quarter.  The college has paid its sewer bill, and we’ve received a reimbursement check from the county for last year’s summer recreation program in the amount of $1,170.00.

Mayor Bennett presented the budget modifications to the board.

General Fund

$1,466.84
FROM

A5110.2 – Street Maintenance/Equipment

$   331.50
TO

A5110.12 – Village Maintenance/Seasonal/Personal Serv.

$1,135.34
TO

A5110.4 – Street Maintenance

$     27.41
FROM

A7310.4 – Recreational Facility/Equipment

$     27.41
TO

A7180.2 – Youth Program/Contractual

$     14.80
FROM

A7310.1 – Youth Program/Personal Service

$     14.80
TO

A7310.4 – Youth Program/Contractual

$    470.00
FROM

A8010.42 – Zoning/Contractual – CPP 

$    470.00
TO

A8010.4 – Zoning/Contractual

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the General Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee MacCormick.  Motion carried 5:0.

Water Fund

$     67.50
FROM

F9040.8 – Worker’s Compensation

$     67.50
TO

F9060.8 – Hospital and Medical Insurance

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Water Fund Budget Modification; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 5:0.

Sewer Fund

$   667.50
FROM

G8130.45 – Sewage Treatment/Labs

$   667.50
TO

G8130.45 – Sewage Treatment/Chemicals

$   113.24
FROM

G9040.8 – Worker’s Compensation

$   113.24
TO

G9060.8 – Hospital and Medical Insurance 

Trustee Farenthold moved approval of the Sewer Fund Budget Modifications; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Mayor Bennett presented the bills for payment on Abstract #12.

General Fund – voucher #’s 393, 395-398, 401-405, 407, 409-410, 412-417, 419-420, 422-424 in the amount of $16,401.85.  Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the General Fund Bills; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Water Fund – voucher #’s 405 and 421 in the amount of $2,826.57.  Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Water Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 5:0.

Sewer Fund – voucher #’s 394, 399-400, 402, 405-406, 408, 411, 418 in the amount of $5,307.45.  Trustee Farenthold moved payment of the Sewer Fund bills; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.

Committee Reports

Parks and Recreation – Trustee MacCormick reported that the Memorial Playground picnic table being built by Auburn BOCES students was delivered to today.  There was discussion as to whether the table should be chained.  It was concluded that this should not be necessary.  Mayor Bennett reported that the picnic tables at the Village Park are not in good shape, but she does not want to purchase new ones just yet.

Trustee MacCormick also reported that she and Carolyn Connors have received eight applications for six lifeguard positions.  They will begin interviewing in June.  The swim program will run daily from Noon to 5 PM for 8 weeks.  The dates are June 29th through August 22nd.

Trustee MacCormick also reported that the Merry-Go-Round Playhouse is presenting Alice in Wonderland this year as its traveling children’s production.  They are scheduled to perform in Aurora on July 10th.  Trustee MacCormick was concerned that this is the same day as the Aurorafest, but she will work with the Aurorafest Committee and Merry-Go-Round Playhouse to find a time slot that works well for all.

Buildings and Grounds – Trustee Murphy had nothing to report.

Streets and Public Safety – Trustee Farenthold reported on a recent meeting of the Upstate Safety Task Force.  Seneca Meadows Landfill is re-writing its contracts with their haulers to keep them off our local roads.  This should eventually eliminate the trash truck traffic through the village.  Trustee Farenthold continues to work with the USTF to get the DOT regulations back on the table.  He also reported that the Motor Truck Association is holding a public meeting at the Holiday Inn in Auburn next Wednesday.

Trustee Farenthold asked to move the Cherry Avenue stop sign to the bottom of Orchard Lane.  Ms. Brooks stated that DOT permission was required.  Discussion ensued.  Mayor Bennett asked Clerk Nance to contact the DOT and find out how to proceed.

Trustee Farenthold reported that street signs throughout the village are mounted on rusting posts.  He proposed hiring Dave Reynolds to sandblast them so they could be re-painted.  Mayor Bennett advised Trustee Farenthold to discuss this first with Superintendent of Public Works Kurt Wilmot.  Ms. Brooks commented that the “Welcome to Aurora” signs are not our property.  They belong to the county.  Mayor Bennett advised  Trustee Farenthold to contact the county about repairing those.

Trustee Murphy reported on a slick bit of sidewalk between the Zabriskie and Shilepsky properties.  She asked that this section of concrete be sandblasted too.

Trustee Farenthold raised the issue of completing more sections of sidewalk on the east side of Route 90.  Discussion ensued.  No action was taken.

Trustee Farenthold put forward the idea of creating a small parking area at the entrance to the cemetery off Cherry Ave.  Trustee Murphy suggested a parking lot for Aurora Inn, Inc. employees be created behind the Fargo.  Discussion ensued.  No action was taken.

Trustee Farenthold reported on his experiences at the NYCOM conference.  He brought back a binder full of information about LED street lighting.  He reported that NYSERDA has grant monies available for lighting, water and sewer plants.  Mayor Bennett commented that she has information from the DEC regarding Federal Stimulus money.  She would like to pursue some grant money as there is a lot of stimulus money available for green energy projects, and this money will dry up eventually.

Water and Sewer – Trustee Taylor reported that everything is running well at the Waste Water Treatment Plant.  Adam Van Horn reported that the clarifier went down a couple of days ago, but Dave Reynolds took it to Weedsport for repair.

Community Preservation Panel – Minutes of April 7, 2010.

Planning Board – Minutes of April 14, 2010.

Zoning Board of Appeals – no minutes.

Code Enforcement Officer – monthly report for April 22nd through May 19th, 2010.  

Old Business – Trustee Farenthold reported on the May 15th Program Committee meeting of the Finger Lakes Museum.  Although he is disappointed that one of the Aurora sites was not chosen, he finds the Keuka Lake site to be exceptionally beautiful.

Trustee MacCormick reported that none of her recreation proposals for the Wells College Schwartz Center and tennis courts were accepted this year.  She is hopeful for next year.

Trustee Taylor raised the possibility of giving former Mayor Tom Gunderson a gift for his twelve years of service.  Discussion ensued.  It was agreed that Clerk Nance will take the “thank you” resolution to the Wells Book Arts Center to be printed.  We will then have it framed.

New Business – Mayor Bennett named chairs to the various village boards.  She appointed Avery Ayers to chair the Community Preservation Panel; Nancy Gil to chair the Planning Board; Cathy Patella to chair the Zoning Board of Appeals.

A motion to accept these appointments was made by Trustee Farenthold; seconded by Trustee Murphy.  Motion carried 5:0.

Resolution #10-12

Delinquent Water and Sewer Accounts

A motion of acceptance was made by Trustee Taylor; seconded by Trustee Farenthold.  Motion carried 5:0.

Mayor Bennett presented a contract up for renewal with Williamson Law Book for tax collection software.  After a brief discussion, it was agreed to continue with this service.

Mayor Bennett announced that she would like to form a panel to look at changes to the zoning law.  The panel will be comprised of the mayor, the code enforcement officer and the chairs of the CPP, PB and ZBA.  Mayor Bennett believes that the zoning law can be used to make the village greener and at the same time, a more attractive community to live in.

Mayor Bennett reported that she asked Elizabeth Knight to research the hydro-fracking issue for her.  Ms. Knight has put together some packets of information for the ZBA.  Mayor Bennett wants to talk to the Ledyard Town Board to determine what we can do together to fend off potential problems.  Passing laws giving weight restrictions for our roads, might be one example.

Mayor Bennett would like the Board of Trustees to meet on its own to discuss the zoning law and then meet later with the zoning panel.

A motion of adjournment was made by Trustee Murphy; seconded by Trustee Taylor.  Motion carried 5:0.  The meeting adjourned at 9 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Dee Nance

Village Clerk

